TOWN OF BASIN 

Council Meeting – Regular Minutes

Tuesday, July 10, 2012

Town Hall Council Chambers @ 7:00 PM 

A Regular Meeting of the Town of Basin Council was held in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall in Basin, WY on Tuesday, July 10, 2012 at 7:00 PM.

Council Members present: Mayor Amy Kania, Deb Rathbun, Lyle King and Dave Cooper.   Absent:  Heath Hopkin.  Also present were Karla Pomeroy, Brandon Ohman with TCT West, Town Engineer Sherman Allred, Town Attorney Kent Richens, Steve Vanderploeg, Rick Wheeler, Maryanna Wheeler, Sue Taylor,  Chief of Police Chris Kampbell, and Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman.

The Meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM.

Mayor Kania will be adding an update from the FEMA meeting she attended, this will be added later into the agenda.

Dave Cooper made the motion and Lyle King seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  1)  Minutes from the Regular Council Meeting on 6/12/12, Special Meeting Minutes from 6/28/12;  2)  June Financial Report; 3)  Vouchers $443,005.25+ Payroll $49,369.81 Totaling $492,375.06;  4)  Municipal Court Report; 5)  Delinquent Accounts:  $118,554.65 (30 days-Current), $12,434.39 (60 days), and $21,596.99 (90 days).  The vote to approve the Consent Agenda was unanimous.

Public Comments:  NONE

PUBLIC HEARING:

a. Liquor License Transfer:  Stockman’s Bar, this was a request received from Roger Williams who is now leasing this facility from Doug and Denny Frier.  Dave Cooper asked if Chris Kampbell could see any problems with the transfer.  Deb Rathbun made the motion to approve the transfer from Stockman’s to Roger William, Lyle King seconded and the vote carried with a unanimous vote.

Planning and Zoning Commission:  The minutes from 6/26/12 have been included in tonight’s packet for the Council to review.  The Commission is currently working on the codes for zoning and building regulations.  Dave Cooper questioned the process of splitting lots or platting subdivisions.  Deb Rathbun explained that there are differences between subdivisions and simple subdivisions.  Dave stated that anything decided needs to be recorded through the courthouse.  The entire Title 11 is being reviewed and then it will brought forth to the Council to review.  Mayor Kania reminded the Council that there is still a vacancy on the Commission and she asked if the Council members had recruited anyone, that being negative, Mayor Kania recommended Andy DeGraw.  Lyle King made the motion to accept Andy DeGraw to fill the vacancy on the Planning and Zoning Commission, Deb Rathbun seconded and the vote carried with a unanimous vote.

ORDINANCE 614:  Rabies Vaccination for Dogs/Cats, 3rd Reading; The annoculation can be up to 3 years as confirmed by the local veterinarian.  Mayor Kania made a mention to add the wording “/cat” after the second dog.  Lyle King made the motion to amend the wording adding “/Cat” after the second dog, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  Lyle King made the motion approving Ordinance 614 on 3rd reading, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.   Vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

ORDINANCE 615:  Water Rates, 3rd Reading; Dave Cooper made the motion to approve Ordinance 615 on 3rd reading with the understanding that the language is included from 2nd Reading, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote. 

ORDINANCE 616:  Mosquito Rates, 3rd Reading; At the 2nd Reading this raises the rate to be $1.50 monthly and to include with the bills sent that there will not be an effective annual increase; Deb Rathbun made a motion to approve Ordinance 616 on 3rd reading with the wording from 2nd Reading, Lyle King seconded the motion and the motion carried. Vote was unanimous. 

ORDINANCE 617:  Brush/Branch Chipping, 1st Reading:  Steve Vanderploeg provided some suggested solutions.  (changes in Bold) Lyle King made a motion to approve Ordinance 617 on 1st reading, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Deb Rathbun is concerned that people are going to pile branches and brush up regardless because this has been practiced so long, and it is going to be hard to train everyone.  Lyle suggested adding a provision that people could call outside the normal pickup but they would be charged accordingly, making certain provisions in the event a storm passes.  Deb Rathbun suggested that every month should be added.  Mayor Kania asked if we should put a size stipulation on the piles, Dave Cooper suggested that the Town Foreman make that decision.  There is no current mechanism in the ordinances that state how much or when, besides stating that no one is to pile anything at any time.  Dave asked if we really need an ordinance or can Steve deal with requests on a case by case basis.  Lyle suggested that we work on getting the word out that we have a brush pile.  The purpose of chipping is to help clean up town and cut costs at the landfill while providing a nice service for the residents.  Dave Cooper said that we need to encourage people to haul their branches to the brush pile themselves.  Lyle made the motion to amend #2, removing the dates and adding “not larger than the size of the receptacle and the town staff will collect these piles periodically”, strike #3 and state that “if the piles are larger than the receptacle then the Town will not pick the piles up”, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion  as amended on 1st Reading and the motion carried and the vote was unanimous.  Adjacent??pays the fines.

Tillard Acres Addition Raw Water Request:  Rick and Maryanna Wheeler were present to discuss 3 of the 5 properties that are included in Tillard Acres.  Maryanna would rather see it all be done at once so that it doesn’t constantly have to be torn up.  The Wheelers would like the Council to vacate B street and get an easement from the Wheeler’s allowing the Town access through their properties. Mayor Kania suggested that the Wheeler’s submit a written recommendation to the Town and the Town will forward it onto the Planning and Zoning Commission.  Kent Richens recommended that they put everything in a letter and that will be a starting point.  The P&Z will then appoint someone to address all the Wheeler’s concerns.  Mayor Kania asked the council what they would like to do concerning the funding that will go along with this project?  Lyle King made a motion to table the Tillard Acres Addition Raw Water Request, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.  Mayor Kania requested a written request for P&Z from the Wheelers by 7/24/12.  

Special Purpose Tax Update:  Nothing new to report.  

Big Horn Economic Development:  Sue Taylor presented the Council with a handout giving general information on the program.  She touched on the perks of being part of the program and also mentioned the new program that will be called “First Friday’s”, this will be targeted at Home-based businesses and helping them establish their businesses, they will be partnering with TCT West.  On July 20th, there will be a commercial property open house.  She mentioned there are three vital keys that this program focuses on; Economic Development, Housing and Transportation, and Community Resource Center.  Mayor Kania asked what the proposal is for the Town’s in Big Horn County, and Sue stated that there really is no set proposal, but by next March they are hoping to take a plan to the County Commissioners.  In the mean-time, Sue stated that if there is a specific program, they can build a plan on a case to case basis.  Lyle asked if there was a County Economic Development and Sue said there is, but they are not active that she knows of.  Dave Cooper questioned if other Towns were going to participate in this program then would they continue under the operating name of Lovell Inc.?  Dave expressed concern about personnel and would there be any available?  Sue said they have been approaching this with the board and they are aware that they will need more help and spread them out more.  

LGLP Insurance Claims:  Keith and Pederson and Ben Gomez have filed claims with LGLP, Dave Cooper requested that he would like the council to be approached with the claims before it is submitted to LGLP.    The Council would like to see the claims before they make any decisions tonight.  There was a new claim submitted today by Catherine Johnson.  This was caused by a private party digging in the alley, and there was no permit giving the homeowner permission to have anyone dig in the alley. The Town of Basin did go out and locate, but not within the 48 hours.   Stacey Lesher was called to assist the homeowner on the other side of the alley, finding no negligence on the Town.  Deb Rathbun made a motion to deny the claim but still forward this on to LGLP for  further review, Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

Sewer-Rose Garden RV Park:  Sherman Allred says that there was not an alley there and he thought they had requested it be an alley but it was never completed.  Steve Vanderploeg stated he was going to just dig it up and drop it into the new manhole that was just recently installed.  This will ensure that the Town will be able to have access to the lines and be able to locate them in the future.  

Big Horn Solid Waste District Rate Increase: (AMY)

Big Horn Fair Liquor Permit (temporary):  This is for the fairgrounds, (dates), Chris Kampbell would like it to condensed down to a specific place on the fairgrounds ie. the beer garden or the grandstands.  The Council would like the Mayor to request that there be certain areas.  Deb Rathbun made the motion and Lyle King seconded the motion, vote carried with a unanimous vote.  

The Big Horn County Fair did make a verbal request to have our Water truck and our Loader to assist with the Derby and also the water truck be available for the rodeo.  Deb Rathbun stated she was okay with this as long as our guys are the only ones driving it.

Dave Cooper questioned who was putting in for the WYDOT permit for blocking off the road during the Parade.  Chris Kampbell said that he was meeting with the fair board tomorrow and then he would be submitting the request to WYDOT.  Everything else will remain the same as years past.  The Town of Basin PD will apply for the permit, and Dave requested that a council member sign the permit to bind the LGLP insurance.  Lyle King made the motion to apply for the permit using the Town of Basin’s insurance, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion and the vote carried with a unanimous vote.

Mayor Kania gave an update regarding the FEMA meeting she attended?.  FEMA will work with the communities to update their Codes, etc to be in sync with FEMA guidelines.  This will concern development ordinances in the Town of Basin and also any effected parcels may be required by Mortgage companies to have Flood Insurance.  Right now there is a community comment period.  Once the Town adopts it, then anyone in the area can purchase it if they want it.  FEMA was persistent on communicating risks.

DEQ has committed to coming to the next Regular Council Meeting at 6 PM to talk about the sewer lagoon.

Chief of Police Chris Kampbell mentioned that he has been addressing weeds, most complied, but 5 more letters are going out.  

Dave Cooper requested that Steve and Mike get the fire hydrants checked so that it is done in a reasonable.  

Dave Cooper made a motion to adjourn the regular meeting, Deb Rathbun seconded. Meeting adjourned at 9:13 pm.

                                                      


 ___________________________________________________
                                                        


Amy Kania, Mayor                 
___________________________________________________
Danielle Chapman, Clerk/Treasurer 
